MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF HEMINGBROUGH PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT HEMINGBROUGH METHODIST CHAPEL ON THURSDAY 18TH JANUARY  2024  
24/001 PRESENT: - 
Councillors S Bennett, S Fox, E Ryan, L Stebbings, J Strelczenie, K Terry and A Tomlinson                                                                                                                         North Yorkshire Councillor K Arthur                                                                                                                   
One member of the public was also present. 
24/002 PUBLIC FORUM: - 
The member of the public present did not wish to speak.

24/003 POLICE REPORT: -
Councillor S Fox advised that unfortunately PC Richard Wood is not available for a police surgery on any of the Parish Council meeting dates up to and including June so she will forward him a list of meeting dates for the rest of the year. 
Councillor Fox also reported that the CPR and defibrillator training held on Friday 10th November 2023 was well attended and very positive feedback has been received; Councillor Fox to arrange a second session for later in the year.
24/004 LISTEN TO REPORT FROM NORTH YORKSHIRE COUNCILLOR KARL ARTHUR: -
Councillor K Arthur reported that the North Yorkshire Council Street Lighting department have a number of staff vacancies at present so it may take longer than usual for repairs to be carried out.
Over the next three months North Yorkshire Council will be prioritising damaged/vandalised streetlights and safety critical defects such as mandatory signs, flashing school signs and zebra crossing beacons.
It was also noted that Garthends Lane will be closed between 09.30am & 3.30pm on Tuesday 13th February 2024 to allow for a pole replacement.

Councillor K Terry raised concern regarding the amount of traffic using Hagg Lane and asked if a traffic survey could be carried out; Councillor Arthur to investigate further. 

24/005 APOLOGIES: - 
Councillor J Robins
24/006 DECLARATION OF INTEREST/DISPENSATION REQUESTS: - None

24/007 CHAIRMANS OPENING REMARKS: - 
The Chairman wished Councillors and members of the public present a happy new year.
24/008 CLERKS REPORT: - 
The clerk advised that a resident has requested a litter bin on the village green at the junction of St Marys Avenue and School Road as they are regularly picking up litter in this area.

It was noted that a litter bin had been agreed by the Parish Council previously and ordered with Selby District Council but it has never been received; clerk has chased this up with North Yorkshire Council and is awaiting a response.  
It was unanimously agreed to move forward Item No.15 (1) Correspondence Received to allow North Yorkshire Councillor Karl Arthur to be involved in the discussion.

Resident – Note receipt of correspondence received regarding the erection of a slurry silo off Chapel Balk Road

Councillor A Tomlinson advised that the slurry silo has been erected under permitted agricultural development and it is a storage facility for organic waste, it is not slurry or animal waste.
It was noted that the tankers are permitted to use Chapel Balk Road to access the silo but unfortunately they are deteriorating the surface of the lane and creating a lot of potholes.  
Concern was raised regarding safety as there are no warning signs on the silo which only has a soft cover, and the tankers need to slow down as this is a very popular dog walking area.

Councillor A Tomlinson to forward contact information to the clerk who will write to raise our concerns and also bring this to the attention of Nathan Culpan – Ouse and Derwent Internal Drainage Board as the tankers have also caused damage to the dyke.
24/009 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 16TH NOVEMBER 2023: -

The Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Thursday 16th  November 2023 were proposed by Councillor S Bennett, seconded by Councillor E Ryan and agreed with a show of hands. RESOLVED

24/010 TO RECEIVE INFORMATION ON THE FOLLOWING ON-GOING ISSUES AND DECIDE FURTHER ACTION WHERE NECESSARY: -
a) Village Green Working Group Update
Councillor S Bennett reiterated that the Village Green Working Group (VGWG) have agreed that Hagg Lane, Oldways and the land between St Marys Avenue & Ferry Close are their priority areas however they continue to discuss Oxbow Green, Memorial Garden and Water Lane at their working group meetings.
Hagg Lane
Action Progressing - Councillor A Tomlinson continuing to pursue tree surgeon(s) to offer a full survey review of Hagg Lane, to support our formal submission. 
North Yorkshire Council have also provided Councillor Tomlinson with contact information for local tree surgeons.

Update – Councillor Tomlinson has spoken with Tree Officer at North Yorkshire Council with regards the 10 year plan and will follow up to clarify position to resolve the immediate request from Selby DC with regards permission for overhanging trees (TPO’s restriction) in Hagg Lane and satisfying complaint from Thornes regarding overhanging branches.
It was noted that the Parish Council have received a letter from North Yorkshire Council Highways requesting statutory clearance of branches that are overhanging the carriageway however the Parish Council have previously been told that they cannot carry out any tree work on Hagg Lane due to the TPO restrictions.
Councillor Tomlinson to contact Alan Gilliard – North Yorkshire Council Tree Officer to discuss and will provide update.
The VGWG are continuing to work with the Hagg Lane Green Conservation Group (HLGCG) and North Yorkshire Council have advised that for a small fee they can provide a plan showing the TPO boundaries; Councillor Tomlinson to investigate further.  
Update – Invoice presented by HLGCG for tree tags; clerk to reimburse HLGCG.

Oldways
Carried Forward – Chairman has confirmed Plasmor have chippings set aside until the new year, consider next steps following dry period.

New Action – Working with Chairman to ensure general maintenance of the village is progressed. Oldways, Oxbow Green, paths around the village with overgrown vegetation.

· George Fillingham is continuing to undertake maintenance improvements whilst weather improves. Including the overhanging trees and willows in Oxbow Green, which have now been completed and confirmed safe now.
· VGWG discussion around estimates for improving the A63 Hull Road from village to Brackenholme. Estimate required.
It was noted that the footpath from the Memorial Garden to Hagg Lane is in a very poor state and Councillor A Tomlinson reported that she had received a complaint about the state of the footpath. 

Councillor E Ryan referred to the damage caused last year when the Ouse and Derwent Drainage Board dredged the dyke and dumped all the debris on the newly mulched footpath at the north end.

It was noted that Councillor Ryan had raised this with ex Councillor Kay McSherry who sits on the Ouse and Derwent Internal Drainage Board; Mrs McSherry took a very dim view on this and has offered her assistance if the Parish Council have any further issues.

Councillor S Bennett reported that motorcycles are still riding through Oldways causing damage to the new footpath and track; Councillor Bennett to put a post on social media.

Councillor L Stebbings reported that trees have been chopped back from the power lines in the Oldways.
Land between St Marys Avenue & Ferry Close / St Marys Strip  

Action Ongoing – Councillor S Fox to keep an eye on the drain on St Marys Strip.
Action Ongoing – Councillor Fox developing staged plan for the land between St Marys Avenue & Ferry Close.

Monitor – General maintenance and upkeep of the designated area, some concerns raised by Councillor Fox with regards fly tipping.
Update - Movement of daffodil bulbs, plant wildflower seeds (date to be agreed) and two hedgehog runs to be built within the next few weeks. These will be done by local residents and the Parish Council would like to thank Cath Ritchie and Nicholas Ward.
Oxbow Green
On Hold – Ambition to put a footpath around the wetland area as not an immediate priority.
The Chairman advised that George Fillingham has removed any dangerous overhanging branches and confirmed that the trees are stable.
It was noted that George had also removed some willow tree branches that were overhanging the pavement/cyclepath on Hull Road.

Water Lane Pond

George Fillingham will be removing stumps and clearing bushes on the north side, cutting back some silver birch branches that are overhanging a neighbouring garden and removing bushes around the pond and on the south side to open up the pond; this will hopefully be done by the end of the month weather permitting.

b) Dog Fouling/Litter/Fly Tipping
Dog fouling pavement spraying to be carried out in March.
c) 20’s Plenty for North Yorkshire
The Chairman reported that the campaign is gathering momentum.

d) Bus Service Update
The Chairman reported that our new MP Keir Mather is very interested in local transport issues, and it is hoped that he may be able to assist the Parish Council in the future. 
e) Parish Council Website –  Ongoing 
24/011 HEMINGBROUGH HEALTH PROVISION: -  
Councillor E Ryan spoke about forming a core group of interested parties and people with expertise to get involved in tackling mental health, well being and social isolation within the parish.

Members had a discussion about ways to promote any social activities and community events being held in Hemingbrough.

24/012 PARISH COUNCIL ENGAGEMENT & COMMUNICATIONS: -
Councillors S Fox and E Ryan to work on producing the next newsletter in April.
24/013 FLOOD/DISASTER PREPAREDNESS: -

Councillor E Ryan spoke about emergency/disaster preparedness within the Parish and it was agreed to look further into putting a plan/protocol together. 
24/014 PLANNING: -
a) Applications Received from North Yorkshire Council: -
1. (ZG2023/1197/HPA) Loft conversion with dormer window at Pebbledene, Main Street, Hemingbrough  Comment Only
· Concern regarding invasion of privacy for neighbouring properties
· This will change the aesthetics of the property which is in the Conservation area
b) Consider planning applications received not listed on the agenda: - NIL
c) Note planning permission refused for: - NIL
d) Note planning permission granted for: -
1. (ZG2023/0901/HPA) Erection of a rear two storey extension and ground floor extension following demolition of out buildings and erection of a garden office at Tune Cottage, Main Street, Hemingbrough  
2. (ZG2023/1042/TPO) Remove deadwood, diseased and dysfunctional material over 50 mm and crown lift/reduce by 1.8 metres to clear existing BT lines, neighbouring property and client property to 1 No Beech tree protected by TPO 18/1987 at Beech Tree House, School Road, Hemingbrough 
e) Note planning permission withdrawn for: - NIL
f) Ongoing Planning Issues Update: -
Report on Planning Appeal by Bruce Falkingham – Land to the south of School Road, Hemingbrough

The Chairman gave a report on the planning appeal attended by the Chairman and clerk on Tuesday 5th December 2023.

It was noted that the Chairman had spoken briefly at the appeal to reiterate the Parish Councils position.
24/015 FINANCE: -
a) Agree payments, as listed below: -
1. Parish Clerk (January Salary)         




£ As Agreed
2. Autela (Payroll Services)






£      57.98 (Gross)











£        9.66 (VAT)











£      48.32 (Net)

3. HMRC (PAYE)







£    169.35

b) To approve payments not listed on the agenda: - 

1. PKF Littlejohn (External Audit Fee) 




£  252.00 (Gross)











£    42.00 (VAT)











£  210.00 (Net)   

2. Methodist Chapel (Rent)






£  120.00
3. Mr J Strelczenie (Flag Reimbursement)




£    27.00
4. Hagg Lane Green Conservation Group




£   204.00

(Tree Tags/Nails Reimbursement)

c) Note payments made between meetings (as agreed): -

1. Parish Clerk (December Salary) 





£ As Agreed
2. Plantscape (Christmas Lights) 





£ 2262.00 (Gross)











£   377.00 (VAT)











£ 1885.00 (Net) 

d) Note receipt of income: -  NIL
e) Note payments made from Memorial Garden Cash Float: -  NIL

f) Receive Finance Report, consider the budget proposals for 2024/2025 and decide upon the level of precept: -
Budget proposals for 2024/2025

Following a review and discussion of the information provided by the clerk it was agreed that due to increased costs the budget would be increased to £37,320.00 with any deficit to come out of Parish Council reserves.
Precept for 2024/2025
It was proposed by Councillor S Fox, seconded by Councillor S Bennett and unanimously agreed that the Band D Charge would be kept the same (0% increase) resulting in a precept amount of £22,598.00.
g) Charitable Donations Criteria 2024: -
Members briefly discussed the possibility of capping the amount that any one organisation can apply for; to be discussed further at a future meeting.
24/016 HEAR REPORTS FROM COMMITTEE REPRESENTATIVES: - 
The Chairman gave a brief overview of the Drax Parish Council Liaison Meeting held on Monday 4th December 2023 (minutes circulated to all members).
Dates/Details of forthcoming meetings (representatives informed):-
Yorkshire Local Councils Association (Selby Branch Meeting) – Wednesday 28th February 2024
24/017 CORRESPONDENCE: -
1) Resident – Receipt of correspondence received regarding the erection of a slurry silo off Chapel Balk Road (discussed under 24/008). 
2) Clerk & Councils Direct – Receipt of January 2024 Newsletter was noted.
24/018 RECEIVE REPORTS FROM COUNCILLORS REGARDING PARISH ISSUES: - No issues raised.
24/019 COUNCILLORS TO RAISE MATTERS FOR THE CLERKS ATTENTION 
AND ITEMS FOR NEXT MONTHS AGENDA: -  No issues raised 
February Agenda Items

Report from Councillor E Ryan regarding Planning Material Considerations
24/020 CONFIRM DATE OF NEXT MEETING: - Thursday 15th February 2024
Councillors are elected on behalf of everyone on the Register of Electors; therefore, matters discussed, proposed, and voted on, become the majority view and are not necessarily individual councillor’s views.
Parishioners may view previous minutes, by giving prior notice to the Clerk.

(Ring 630077 for appointment) or look on the Parish Council website.
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